
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

February 9, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, February 9, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Visitors:
Joey Shawley.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of February 9, 2012 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Mr. Joey Shawley from Boy Scout Troop 53 in Waxhaw delivered the invocation.

· Mr. Shawley led the Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the correction to 3B (page 66, No. 7, third bullet February 9, 2011 s/b February 9, 2012) of the January 12, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes.  The consent agenda contained the following:
A. January 12, 2012 Special Meeting Minutes

B. January 12, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes 
C. Duplicate Tax

D. Property Tax Release

E. Order to Advertise unpaid taxes on real property between now and June 30, 2012
F. December 2011  Tax Collector’s Report

G. December 2011 Finance Report
Councilwoman Cureton seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
4.
Consideration of Appointing a Planning Board Applicant
· Mayor Becker asked what the status of the planning board applications were.  Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks responded that we had one application.  Councilwoman Critz commented that some of the council probably thought about husbands and wives serving on the same board and pointed out that she and Mr. Jimmy Critz served on the Board of Adjustment at the same time at the inception of Mineral Springs as a town, though she resigned from the Board of Adjustments in 2001 after being elected [to the council], but remained on the planning board.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she went to a training session (after being elected) and there was a couple in attendance who both served on the same town council.  Councilwoman Critz asked them if the community worried about them being so close or if they may sway each other’s opinion and the both ruffled their feathers, as much as you could politely, and said “we have our own opinions and stick to them”.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that when she and Mr. Critz were serving on the same board, they asked Attorney Bobby Griffin about it and were told that there was no legal precedent to not let this happen.  Councilwoman Critz did not think that there is really a conflict of interest.  Mayor Becker pointed out the reason that Councilwoman Critz brought that up was because Al Lewis [applicant] is the husband of Jill Lewis, who is serving on the planning board now.  Mayor Becker commented that he loved Mr. Lewis’s qualifications and comments, although he hasn’t ever personally met him.  Ms. Brooks apologized for not asking Mr. Lewis to attend the meeting this evening.  Mayor Becker stated that the council has the option of appointing Mr. Lewis this evening or having him come back to visit with them.      
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to appoint Albert Lewis to the planning board and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill



Nays: None

5.
Consideration of a Sign for the McNeely Road Greenway Parking Area
· Mayor Becker explained that work has been done to get the signage design for the greenway parking area and he came up with a sketch and talked to Vaughan Parrish, who has done all of our signs in the past; his prices go up a bit each time.  Mayor Becker has obtained permission from all three of the agencies (Carolina Thread Trail, Catawba Lands Conservancy and the Clean Water Management Trust Fund) to use their logos.  This is important and gives creditability to our greenway as being a joint project.   The logos will be cleaner on the sign, than shown on the printout in the agenda packet, they will be on a light background, sandblasted and the colors will be right.  The printout gives the council an idea of the locations for the logos.  It will take Mr. Parrish about a month to complete the sign.  The upcoming agenda item is Joey Shawley, so it could be several months to have the sign made and installed if the council gives the “go-ahead”.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the purchase of the 1 ½” cedar sign from Artistic Signs and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill



Nays: None

6.
Consideration of an Eagle Scout Project – Joey Shawley

· Mr. Joey Shawley introduced himself and explained that he would like to propose (with Mayor Becker’s sign that he just got permission for) to “try” to build a stone base for it.  Mr. Shawley has been, over the past summer and throughout the year working with a stone masonry company; his boss “rough drafted” a design for the council [drawings were distributed to the council].  It would usually cost approximately $1,500 for a sign like this; however, Mr. Shawleys’ boss is helping him out and will be providing a lot of the materials (rock, mortar, sand), so the price range is not going to be that much.  Mr. Shawley will get back to the council on that figure as soon as he can.  There will probably be some fundraising, but since his boss [is helping], he will get help from some friends, and a lot of it [detail work] will be the guys that he works with on his crew.  The base is not just a plain stone wall, it has a top to it and stone trim around it [sign].  Councilwoman LaMonica pointed to the drawing and asked if that was a planter under the sign.  Mr. Shawley responded yes, the town could plant flowers or whatever underneath the sign; however, if the council did not like that idea it could be made a flat top stone.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the sign will be on a knoll near the driveway entrance facing the street at an angle.  It would not have worked well to have a sign on legs there, so it is a Godsend to have Mr. Shawley come up with this stone base idea.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she would prefer not to have the planter, because we really want everything to remain natural, and she is concerned about the upkeep and that it might distract from the whole thing.  Councilwoman LaMonica also expressed concerns about the maintenance of the planter.  Councilman Countryman commented that the reality is that it would detract, because it wouldn’t be kept the way it should be kept, whether it was flowers or bushes; it is better it is just the sign.  
· Mr. Shawley has to get the project approved by the head of scouting, which may take as much as two months, so the project will not get underway for three months.  Mr. Shawley will then get a more approximate funding amount and return to the council for consideration.  Mayor Becker noted that the past projects have cost “in the neighborhood” of $400 to $700 and the council has funded between $200 and $350; the scouts have been able to raise the additional funds and donated materials.
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked if given the topography of the land described if it made sense for the council to consider a sign that was imprinted on both sides.  Mayor Becker responded that there was really no way to see the sign; it would be slightly angled off the road (mostly facing the road) set back so that you would not see the back.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the concept and give Mr. Shawley the go ahead (based on Mr. Shawley bringing the costs back to the council and they will determine the contributed amount at that time) and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill



Nays: None

7.
Consideration of the Urban Archery Season

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to renew the Urban Archery Season for 2013 and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  Councilman Countryman explained that he had gotten a little bit of feedback, which has been very positive, from several people in the community saying they are glad that it [Urban Archery Season] is here, because it gives those that are interested an opportunity to hunt and harvest game that seems to be detrimental to neighborhoods.  Councilman Countryman stated that he thought the council made a good decision.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill



Nays: None

· Councilman Countryman briefly told the council about the deer sightings he has had recently and that numbers of people tell him about how many deer they are seeing.  Councilman Countryman explained that he wanted to ensure anybody that might have an interest, that there is a lot of deer and that an Urban Archery Season will not negatively impact the deer population in any way. This helps to balance nature.  
8.
Other Business
· Mayor Becker informed the council that Ms. Brooks heard from Travis Morehead from the Carolina Thread Trail, they did not approve the town’s grant application.  One of the things that worked against us was that the project had already been completed; therefore, we did not demonstrate a need.  Mayor Becker intends on talking with Mr. Morehead to get a better idea for future grants, because we have a lot of trail work as we enter the spring season and as we get the trail committee convened.  
· Mayor Becker announced that in the next couple of months, with the advice of Attorney Griffin, the council will decide how they want to implement any minor trail rules and how those rules will be posted.  Right now, we’re not really changing anything; the trail has been open and it is still open, it is just a little easier to get to now.     
· Councilwoman Critz noted that she went from her home over to Margaret Cannon’s on Pleasant Grove [on the trail] with a jogging stroller/baby and it did great except in one place where a tree was down; the only "faux pas" she had was crossing the creek.  It was pleasant and it worked really well.
· Councilwoman Critz stated that she has seen two cars using the greenway parking at the cul-de-sac in Harrington Hall, which she is hoping will stop when they realize that it is not a “public access” to the greenway, it is provided for the people in Harrington Hall.  Councilwoman Critz is hoping that will take care of itself once we get the parking lot open.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the town was going to have a ceremony of any kind to get people aware or was that going to be done when the sign is completed.  Mayor Becker responded that our sign completion could be three months away.  Ms. Brooks was our Carolina Thread Trail (CTT) Steering Committee member and the Carolina Thread Trail likes to help coordinate events like this.  Ms. Brooks noted that they (CTT) have signs that they can put out also.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that as we see how things are progressing to be finished, we should plan something to go out in the newsletter.  Ms. Brooks commented that she will coordinate that with Mr. Morehead.  Mayor Becker stated that now that the trail is open and the weather is getting nice again, he would like to get a better trail map.   
· Councilwoman Critz commented that she had received information from the Chamber of Commerce that Dr. Ed Davis was retiring from Union County Public Schools.  It has been Councilwoman Critz’s privilege to have been on two separate committees with Mr. Davis over the last six or seven years and she knows that he’s done what most people consider an excellent job here in Union County.  Councilwoman Critz would like to see the council (considering Western Union School resides in our township) consider, at the next meeting, having an official statement approved (by council) that could be sent to Mr. Davis thanking him for his years of service.  
· Councilwoman Cureton informed the council that she is not good at this “Centralina Council of Governments (COG)”; each time they call she is not able to go.  Councilwoman Cureton announced that she did not want to do this [be the COG delegate], she would rather do something else.  Councilwoman Neill agreed to be the delegate and Councilwoman Cureton agreed to be the co-delegate.  Mayor Becker stated that the council could make this official next month.  
· Councilwoman Critz announced that she and Mayor Becker attended the Western Union County Municipal Coalition meeting and it was very well attended.  One of the things that was discussed at the meeting was combining our communities for education that our council or any of our boards may need.  So, with the new planning board members and other people who haven’t gone through training, we could coordinate with these other municipalities and join resources/time to have joint training.  Mayor Becker added that they hadn’t come up with any mechanism for doing that yet, but it is something the five municipalities really wanted to be pro-active in. 
· Councilwoman Neill stated that she would like to be on the agenda after she attends another meeting.  Kim Ormiston, Mayor Pro-Tem of Weddington and Mike Smith, a Weddington resident have just created a program called Public Safety Alert System (PSAS).  It is a way to communicate vetted public safety issues via email and through a website to all and any western Union County resident who is interested.  It is kind of a connection with all the towns.  Councilwoman Neill attended a meeting on January 30th and every single western Union County town was represented, except Stallings.  Among the attendees at the meeting was from Wesley Chapel (contract deputy) Officer Mainero, Sergeant Lou Corneal, Neil Sullivan, Dan Kennedy and Charlotte Mecklenburg Police representative Peter Grant.  This is in the preliminary stages although they are communicating; sending out emails about public safety information (neighborhood break-ins, altercations).  Eventually they want to create a website and then create zones that are managed by zone leaders, which will connect Mineral Springs, Wesley Chapel and Waxhaw.  Councilwoman Critz asked if it was an extension of neighborhood watch. Councilwoman Neill responded that was exactly what it is; they have just attached a different name to it and it is very comprehensive.  Councilwoman Neill was very impressed by what she has seen so far.  Mineral Springs does have community watch, but it is more neighbors watching out for neighbors and the people that Councilwoman Neill knows that are involved aren’t really involved, because they don’t have computer access, so they would be limited.  The emails will be voluntary; people will be able to go to the website to look at the information.  They are contacting home owners associations (HOA’s) to get them involved; it is just a way to partner with the Sheriff’s Department and communicate with each other.  Councilwoman Neill is not sure if they are going to have another meeting or when she will have the information, but she will let Ms. Brooks know when she is ready to be on the agenda.  
· Councilwoman Cureton explained that they had seven or eight bags of garbage thrown out in their neighborhood on Western Union School Road (from Highway 75 to Estelle Coffey’s house in the woods along Andrew Jackson Drive).  Councilwoman Cureton formed a little committee (herself, Carol Jean Deeds and Rufus Coffey) and picked up twenty orange bags of garbage.   
· Councilwoman Neill wanted to make sure that she communicated what the thing in Wesley Chapel was.  Their goal is to be able to communicate public safety issues across neighboring towns by getting important vetted time sensitive information out to the public as quickly as possible.  Mayor Becker asked if it would be phone trees and that sort of thing.  Councilwoman Neill responded phone trees, yes, that is their goal.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that once we get that information and website, it could go in the newsletter, so our community will know where to access that. 
· Councilwoman Coffey noted that she was at the grocery store and picked up a South Charlotte Pub; there was a wonderful spread on McNeely Farms and the owners (Giovanniello Family).  The father was highlighted; it was a nice publication (3 to 4 pages) on McNeely Farms and how many lots they still have left.    Councilwoman Coffey further commented that the publication said they were in Waxhaw and she thought they were in Mineral Springs and as she drove down McNeely Road it said Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman Coffey wondered if they had forgotten where they lived. Ms. Brooks pointed out that they don’t have a “subdivision”.  Mayor Becker added that they forgot their final plat has never been recorded.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that the publication said they still have two lots left.  Ms. Brooks responded that they don’t have any; maybe there is a McNeely Farms in Waxhaw, because in Mineral Springs they don’t have any lots to sell.   Councilwoman Coffey responded that it is the one in Mineral Springs that was highlighted; they have the picture depicted of the entrance with the bronze horses.  Mayor Becker suggested that we remind Jack LaPointe that he needs to start saying they live in Mineral Springs and “come on and promote us”.
· Mayor Becker pointed out that he had left the audit report on the table for the council to peruse. 
· Councilwoman Cureton commented that she met a man at the doctor’s office who said he was from Mineral Springs and he loved it; he is the one that Ms. Brooks talked to about Houston Ridge.  He said he would come to the meeting tonight if he got off in time.   
· Councilwoman Critz referred to the “FYI” [in the agenda packet] from Modene Howey and asked if someone could respond to her, because she might be encouraged to know that the town is in forward progress with the Union County Commissioners on getting sewer to the downtown.  Although we are not sure when that will happen, hopefully it will motivate downtown property owners to be enthusiastic about either improving or changing their properties, which does not fall under the jurisdiction or the authority of the town.  It might help Mrs. Howey to understand that we don’t have that authority ‘as a town’ to make these changes even though we recognize the need. Mayor Becker added that he has had communications with a resident in the past month where he had to communicate that to them.  This reminded Mayor Becker that he is still playing "scheduling tag" with Ed Goscicki [Union County Public Works Director], because they need to get some engineering numbers ironed out.  Ms. Brooks has been working very hard on contacting businesses and getting that sort of interest on a map.  Mayor Becker needs to know what type of engineering may be required and what the town's role may have to be.  Hopefully, Mayor Becker will get a meeting with Mr. Goscicki and have a more concrete report for the council before the next meeting.   .
· Councilwoman Cureton commented that Mrs. Hough called her to say that somebody was working on her well and charged her $1,100, but didn’t fix it, so she is trying to hook onto county water.  The county told her that she would not be able to get county water under any circumstances.  Mrs. Hough will have to dig a new well.   
9. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:33 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, March 8, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 









	Minutes Book 13
	67
	February 9, 2012 



